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Visitor Information 

Welcome to Hill End, we hope that you have a really enjoyable visit. In order to ensure you get the most out of your day please take a few minutes to read the following information and familiarise yourself with the facilities at Hill End. 
The staff at Hill End are always happy to help, if you should have any questions before, during or after your visit please don’t hesitate to contact us. Many answers are available at our FAQ page:
http://hill-end.org/faq/ or reception is open Monday to Friday, 8:00am – 4:00pm. Give us a call on 01865 863510 or email us at admin@hill-end.org and we will be able to assist. 

We hope you have a real memorable day with us by having lots of fun and adventure! Don’t forget to tweet us @Hill_End and share/like any posts with us on Facebook!

Getting here
By Car/Coach
The easiest way to reach Hill end is by driving. If you have a sat-nav it is fine to use the postcode:OX2 9NJ to find us. If you are coming via West Oxfordshire be aware that the toll bridge (cost 5p for a car) near Eynsham can be very congested at peak times. 

There is free parking on site which usually has many spaces available except on event days when special arrangements are put in place. If you will be bringing a coach or other large vehicle it is worth checking arrangements in advance as we prefer coaches not to stay on site. 
Public Transport
From Oxford (or Eynsham & Witney to the West) it is only possible to get most of the way to Hill End via bus. The stagecoach operated S1 bus runs approximately every 15 minutes and you need to get off at “Farmoor, Oaken Holt House”. From this stop there isn’t a footpath for the last 400m to Hill End so we do not recommend walking it. Arrangements need to be made with your group leader in advance for pick-ups from the bus stop. 
Cycling
It is also possible to cycle to Hill End, however caution should be taken on the B4044 as it is a fast narrow road with no cycle lane.
Before you arrive
Catering
It is important to note that Hill end does not have catering facilities, and there are no shops within walking distance. As such it is important to arrange food for your day prior to your arrival. This includes lunch and any tea/coffee etc. as Hill End does not provide these. There is however free access to drinking water at many places around the site. 

If you would like catering for your day please ask us and we can direct you to our preferred catering suppliers. 
What to Wear? 
All individuals will need to be wear appropriate clothing for their planned activity. If you are unsure on what to wear please view our FAQ section of the website.

Being in Britain, groups without booked buildings or doing outdoor activities will often need to come prepared with clothing suitable for wet weather as our outdoor spaces are exposed to the elements, so if unprepared you may get wet! Please check the local weather forecast before arrival. 
During the Day
On Arrival
On arrival please sign in at reception in order to let us know you are here and collect any keys or resources for your day. 
Boundaries 
Groups are asked not to enter buildings not assigned to them as we have many different groups and meetings on site. The surrounding agricultural and wooded land is also private. 

If you require access to Wytham Woods please seek written permission from Nigel Fisher, Conservator of Wytham Woods, at Wytham Sawmill Office, Keepers Hill, Wytham, Oxford, OX2 8QQ.
Fires
If you are planning on having a campfire please arrange this in advance and use your designated area only. Wood and kindling can be purchased from us for an additional fee. NO foraging for firewood from the grounds as this will damage the sites ecosystem and reduce the wildlife available for visitors to enjoy.

Health And Safety
Safeguarding 
Safeguarding is our primary aim. Please remember you are responsible for the children in your care. Please ensure they are supervised at all times including break times. 

We ask that adults are identifiable to their specific group. If any additional adults join your group they need to be met at the entrance by the group leader. 
First Aid
First aid is the responsibility of the group leader. You will need to ensure that you bring a first aid kit with you and arrange for a qualified first aider during your visit.
Medicines
The group leader has the responsibility for the visitors in their care.  Hill End staff will not assist with the administering of any medication.
Electrical safety
All of the Portable Electrical Equipment in our buildings is PAT tested annually.  If you wish to bring electrical equipment onto the site this must have a current PAT test certificate.  This will normally be supplied if you hire in equipment but it is your responsibility to ensure personal electrical equipment such as mobile phone chargers or laptops are compliant.
Traffic Control
Vehicles must be left in the car park (at owners risk) unless an arrangement has been agreed with us in writing prior to your visit. Any vehicle allowed by us onto the site must drive at 5mph and with hazards on and return to the car-park immediately after access. Children must not play in the car par or driveway. Groups are advised not to walk along the Eynsham Road. Please make alternative arrangements if your group needs to go off site.
Security 
Please ensure any buildings hired are locked when not in use and any valuables are carried with you. 

Hill End Code of Conduct
At Hill End we are passionate about all peoples learning and development skills, we want everyone to have a special and memorable visit in a beautiful, safe and secure environment. 

Hill End is a much treasured and valued centre, due to the nature of our business we have limited resource and therefore ask all of our visitors to respect both the site and our visitors.

Please share the below information with your groups helping to raise awareness around our code of conduct. 
Site Behaviour
· We regret that dogs are not permitted anywhere on site, with the exception of guide dogs

· Smoking is not permitted anywhere on site, in or around the buildings.

· Please leave all plants and flowers where they are growing

· Do not disturb animal and insect homes, they are sensitive habitats 

· Recycle litter where possible, otherwise dispose of litter in the Grundon bin 

· Do not disturb the farm animals grazing on the site. If visitors do come into contact with the farm animals please wash hands before meals.
Cleaning
If you have any concerns regarding the cleanliness of the facilities please speak to a member of staff. Visitors will be expected to leave the facilities in a clean condition acceptable to our standards below.

· Please clean and disinfect all food preparation areas before and after use

· If applicable, please remove all food from the fridges and freezers, wipe out and leave switched on. Clean the top of the cooker and take out all oven trays clean and replace. 

· All floors must be swept and mopped
· Please wipe and stack tables and chairs as they were found on arrival

PLEASE LEAVE THE SITE CLEANER THAN YOU FOUND IT! Thank you. 

In an Emergency 
Familiarise yourselves with the Fire Information for each building. Please remember there is NO SMOKING anywhere on site.

· If an alarm sounds and you know what has caused it, EVACUATE and contact centre staff.

· If an alarm sounds and you do not know what has caused it, EVACUATE and call the fire brigade, meet them in the car park and escort them to your building. Please then call the centre staff.

In the event of an emergency please give the emergency services our address:
The Hill End Centre, Eynsham Road, Farmoor, Oxford, OX2 9NJ.

A responsible adult should go to the gate to meet the emergency services. There is an emergency gate key in a smash box next to the field gate. 

Please ensure that people within your group with additional needs have an assigned helper to direct them during an emergency situation. Anyone with PEEPs (Personal Emergency Evacuation Plan) should follow their plan as intended. 
Useful Contacts
Reception

The Hill End Centre

01865 863510

Doctor


Botley Medical Centre

01865 248719

Casualty

John Radcliffe Hospital

01865 741166

Gas Leak

Southern Gas


0800 111999

Electrical Faults

Southern Electric

0345 7708090

Water Leak

Thames Water


0845 9200800

Police


Emergency



999




Non-emergency


101
Fire


Emergency



999
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